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Lincolnshire and Rutland Public Service Compact

Apprenticeships Community of Practice meeting – 21st May 2018
Serco – Thomas Parker House, Lincoln
Present 
	Sheila
	Blackett
	First College

	Chris
	Donkin
	Greater Lincs PS Compact

	Claire
	Flavell
	United Lincs Hospitals NHS Trust

	Natalie
	Holbrook
	Lincolnshire County Council

	Mike
	Johnson
	LAGAT

	James 
	Keenan
	Lincolnshire Police

	Penny
	Lee
	Serco

	Amy
	Makinson-Sanders
	Compass Point

	Pauline
	Mould 
	Grantham College

	Wendy
	Poole
	Boston College


Apologies
	Paul
	Collins
	Boston College

	Ian
	Dickinson
	First College


1 – Welcomes and apologies for absence

Apologies were noted as above. Chris Donkin welcomed all meeting attendees.
2  - Sharing Knowledge of Apprenticeship Developments
Mike Johnson provided a verbal update for the group. He reported that nationally Apprenticeship starts were 25% down compared to profile. This in turn meant that of the 3 million intended new Apprenticeship starts before  2020 only 1.3 million had enrolled so far (i.e. only 43% of the overall target). 

Mike reported that u-19 starts were reported as 15.7% behind profile, 19-24 starts are 23.1% behind profile and that 25+ starts are 34.1% behind profile. Level 2 starts were reported as 38.2% behind profile, level 3 starts are 14.6% behind profile and higher level Apprenticeship starts are 25% ahead of profile. Higher Apprentices are profiled to attract much lower numbers than the other categories.
Drilling down into vocational areas, Mike reported that big numbers were expected in Business Admin and Health & Social Care and both of these vocational areas were significantly behind profile. This is of particular interest to Compact members as these are areas where public sector employers are expected to enrol many Apprentices. 

Mike reported that it is recognised that the delays in approving new standards are impeding progress. Hence the Institute of Apprentices are introducing the ‘faster and better’ initiative to reduce the log jam. 

Mike noted that the above figures / trends were national figures and that Lincolnshire figures are not available as a discreet data set. He noted that the Institute of Apprenticeships are considering a ‘hub and spoke’ arrangement that will establish Lincolnshire as a spoke in an East Midlands hub. This will allow closer examination of performance locally and potentially a Lincolnshire Ambassador Network could be centrally funded. 

The group noted that within our network (see also agenda item 5) our public sector member organisations were reporting a 12% increase in Apprenticeship starts over the last twelve months. Given the national stats it was recognised that we should be proud of this achievement.

3 – End point assessments
By way of introducing this substantive item, Claire Flavell described the experience at United Lincolnshire Hospitals Trust (ULHT). She noted that her Apprentices were not required to sit their end point assessments until October. She reported that the difficulty has been in deciding which End Point Assessment Organisations (EPAOs) to engage with as there was such a huge selection. Ultimately they were guided by advice from the training providers who were delivering the programmes.
Attendees at the meeting agrees that for an effective end point assessment service it was important that the EPAO should have a good working relationship with the training providers. Meeting attendees also noted that EPAOs with an established reputation and track record (e.g. C&G, Pearsons, ILM and AAT) were probably a safer route than EPAOs who were offering cheaper deals but were less experienced in the training environment. 

It was also noted that a good quality EPA service will engage with the entire learner journey and not just the summative assessment.  Meeting attendees noted that good EPAOs would provide resources to support the learner journey.
It was noted by the group that many of the issues that were flagged when members of the Community met in March had been resolved. The EPA issue at levels 2 and 3 had been effectively addressed by community members. The attention now shifts to higher level Apprentices where the issue of EPAs was still causing concern as the availability of creditable EPAOs for this provision is scarce
ACTIONS

Chris Donkin to ensure that ‘delivering higher level Apprenticeship programmes’ is on the agenda for the next Community meeting.
4  – Review of materials used to identify and monitor 20% off-the job opportunities
Chris Donkin reminded the Community that when the fore-runner group met in March it was noted that planning and recording off the job activities was considered problematic. At that meeting Pauline Mould agreed to provide an input at the first Community gathering to ‘set the scene’ as to how this issue could be addressed.
Pauline began by directing attendees to three resources in the attendee pack (and all three documents are attached to these minutes). These being; (i) The example OTJ calculation spreadsheet being used by Grantham College; (ii) the recently published AELP Guidance for providers and (iii) her powerpoint presentation.  Pauline noted that the AELP guidance had been particularly useful as it been produced after consultation with the ESFA. The ESFA are the gatekeepers of the Apprenticeship funding rules. The differentiation between ‘productive work’ and ‘non productive work’ (where the latter can be counted towards the 20% off the job tally) is particularly useful for employers and training providers.
Speaking to the ‘Example OTJ Calculation’ (spreadsheet) Pauline noted that when used in practice this sheet was completed jointly by the Grantham College workplace tutor and the employer. She noted that the main focus for the College was carefully planning the off the job activities rather than monitoring them (although employers and learners are given advice on how to record the off the job activities).

Following the input from Pauline, the Community discussed the issues around planning and recording 20% off the job activities and how it affects their organisation. Wendy Poole of Boston College reported that they had been audited and, in accord with the input from Pauline, reported that the auditors were keen to examine the planning process (and specifically were pleased to see a ‘commitment statement’) and although interested in the recording process did not examine the evidence of recording in a forensic way. 
The group agreed that the key to successful administration of the ‘off the job’ activities was a successful working arrangement between the employer and the training provider where each partner understands the requirements and is aware of their role in the process. 

Chris Donkin reported that he had completed some further work on ‘off the job weekly log’ template and this too was presented to the Community and is attached to these minutes. The ‘allowable activities’ can be refined / amended in the light of the new robust guidance from the AELP. Although it is fairly clear that the auditing process will be more concerned with the planning of off the job activities this recording tool may be of some use to organisations who are yet to develop a monitoring tool.

The meeting noted that whilst much of the discussion had been around planning and recording off the job activities but that an Ofsted inspection would be concerned with the quality of the off the job training.

The Community also noted while solutions (such as the Grantham College solution) have been developed to address the off the job issue for level 2 and level 3 Apprenticeships the issue for planning and recording off the job activities for higher level Apprenticeship programmes is more complex. Here there are more limited opportunities for more senior public service professionals to spend time physically removed from their ‘day job’ hence the planning of the off the job activities perhaps needs to be more creative. It was noted that earlier the Community agreed that the delivery of Higher Level Apprenticeships would be a substantive agenda item at the next Community of Practice meeting.
It was agreed that Pauline Mould would give an update to the Steering Group on progress made by the Community to address the 20% off the job rule at the next SG meeting in June.
5  – Review of the Compact Apprenticeship data
It was noted that the Compact Apprenticeship survey completed in Jan 2017 and re-freshed in Jan 2018 demonstrated that the public sector employers within the Compact membership had increased their Apprenticeship numbers by 12%. This is noteworthy and impressive as it is at odds with the national trend (see also agenda item 2). A copy of the survey data was tabled and Chris Donkin explained that further work was ongoing to breakdown the Apprenticeship starts into level 2, level 3 and higher Apprenticeships. This data will be made available for the Steering Group meeting in June and also for the next Community of Practice meeting in August for consideration.
6 – Public Sector Apprentice of the Year
The Community agreed that the presentation of the Award should be piggy backed on to the September good practice event (assuming that the Steering Group meeting in June agrees that the Sept event should be themed around attraction strategies). It was noted that to try to sort out the practicalities of how to get nominations, how to consider the submissions, how to decide on the winner etc was too complicated to be sorted out at this gathering of the Community. Hence it was decided set up a sub group who will meet ‘virtually’ to progress this issue on behalf of the Community. It was agreed that the sub group would comprise of Chris Donkin, Paul Collins, Mike Johnson and Claire Flavell.
The meeting did suggest that there should be 3 winners: a level 2 winner, a level 3 winner and a Higher Apprentice winner.

ACTION

Chris Donkin, Paul Collins, Mike Johnson and Claire Flavell to liaise to organise and deliver the Public Sector of the Year Award

7  –  Review and update of the Apprenticeships action plan 
Chris Donkin reported that previous discussions and presentations had provided the necessary dialogue to update the action plan and the updated action plan is attached to these minutes,
8  – What next ? What would the Community like to address in the next gathering of the Community
It was agreed that the format of following Mike Johnson’s update with two substantive items for discussion was both effective and useful and it was agreed that the next gathering should feature discussions around (i) delivering Higher level Apprenticeship programmes and (ii) a review of practice to access the ‘faster and better’ initiative to ensure that standards are approved more quickly.
Penny Lee noted that the purpose of the Community is to influence practice across the Compact membership. To this end she suggested that we ensure that the progress made by the Community (and the materials that we have developed) are disseminated to all key contacts across the Compact network (i.e. the information is disseminated beyond the membership of the CoP)

9 - AOB 

Mike Johnson announced that the MO for Lincoln (Karen Lee) is hosting an Apprenticeships workshop for employers in Lincolnshire to be held in Lincoln on the 31st May. Penny Lee will be representing the Compact at this event and will deliver a short presentation outlining the work we are doing to increase the number of Apprentices working in the public service sector in Lincolnshire. An agenda for the event is attached to these minutes.
10 - Date and time of next meeting

The next meeting of the Community of Practice will take place on Monday 13th August 2018 at 2.00 am at Thomas Parker House in Lincoln.
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